LINDALE and NEWTON IN CARTMEL PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of 
                                    Meeting of Parish Council Planning Committee
in Lindale Village Hall on Wednesday 23rd January 2019 at 7.30 pm .
	1343  PRESENT: Cllr Squire (Chair) Cllr Maynard (Vice Chair) Cllr McClure, Cllr Armstrong, Cllr Clarke, Cllr Wightman, Cllr Hart. In attendance: D Cowperthwaite Clerk to the Parish Council, Paul Crewdson and Michael Butler Lakeland Audi/Hadwin’s of Lindale, Harry Tonge their Planning Consultant. Public: 4
1344 Apologies:  None
1345 Minutes:  No previous stand-alone planning committee meetings
1346 Chair’s Announcements: Special Meeting of planning committee called to consider the re-submission of the application for the change of use of Lindale Inn 7/2018/5782.  When the parish council made the decision to support the 1st application that was submitted in August 2018 members were unaware of the opposition from some local residents. This application is to be considered by the LDNPA Development planning committee on 6th February 2018, therefore our request for an extension of the parish council consultation period until our next full meeting on 13/2/19 was not possible.
 1347 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

 To receive declarations by elected and co-opted members of interests in respect of items on this agenda.  Cllr Armstrong will take part in discussions to give the parish council the benefit of his professional expertise as an architect, but will abstain on voting.
1348 Public participation/questions or concerns relating to items on the agenda.  Members of the public at this point in the agenda did not make any declaration of questions or concerns.  There was a misunderstanding regarding it being the usual practice to state what agenda item/question the public have concerns about at this point and then speak at the appropriate time in the agenda when the topic is raised.  This was speedily rectified and the public took a proactive part in the discussion, had the opportunity question the council and representatives from Lakeland Audi and put their opinions forward.
1349 planning Report
Planning applications for consideration by Parish Council: -
7/2018/5782 (Resubmission) Lindale Inn change of use from public house to car sales and office, including demolition and part rebuild.

Members discussed the application before them and clarified the differences since 1st submission.  The representatives from Lakeland Audi were able to answers queries put to them.  

Issues raised included concerns about:

Staff parking: Lakeland Audi's representatives assured the meeting that they are looking at various options for staff parking, a number of the cars on the forecourt will be staff cars that are used as demonstrators.  Parish Council requested that the carparking on the site does not disagree with the plan provided.
Flooding concerns: Local residents have expressed concerns over the increased flooding risk from the Lindale beck/culvert. Lakeland Audi responded and stated the Environment Agency report recommends a plan to mitigate flood risk downstream by improving the rate that it floods onto the highway during extreme weather.

It was noted the EA have improved the frequency of clearing of the culvert and grid in recent years.

Character of village/loss of community asset: In response to the concerns about the industrialisation and change of the character of the village. Lakeland Audi responded that they need to take responsibility for their business, at this moment there won’t be any staff increases, but they hope this development will be of economic benefit to the area and sustain the viability of the business and secure employment in the challenging times for the retail sector. Full justification for loss of community asset and supporting evidence has been fulfilled and included in application.
There were 4 public present, 3 of them supported the application and expressed concern about what would happen to the site if this does not proceed, it is already an eyesore. 1 of the public had come along following receipt of a flyer through their letterbox urging them to oppose the development. 
She had come along to find out more about the proposed development. She also took the opportunity to request that Lakeland Audi of Lindale take a holistic approach to their 2 businesses in the village, she suggested looking at the lighting on both sites, particularly the area behind the VW garage. She also expressed concern to the Parish Council about the lighting pollution from the Lloyds BMW site. Members reassured her that we are already in communication with LDNPA regarding this and landscaping issues. She expressed she had n objections to the development after listening to the discussions in the meeting.
The representatives from Lakeland Audi were very receptive to the comments and agreed to continue the discussions after this meeting and stated that they wish to engage with local community whenever possible.
Decision
Members agreed that they have had the opportunity to be consulted throughout the process since the site was acquired to the submission of the first application in August 2018 when the application was supported with comments.  The application was resubmitted as a new application in December which takes into consideration the points we raised.  At the time the first application was supported members were unaware of any local objections, when the plans were made available in Lindale in the Village Hall, Post Office and The Royal Oak for consultation, they were well received.   At the parish council meeting held on 8/1/19 when the resubmitted application was before the council for consideration, members were surprised by the representations of objections from the 8 public that were present.  They have had the time to consider their comments, review the letters of representation on the LDNPA planning portal and discuss all concerns with representatives and planning consultant for Lakeland Audi.  Members agreed it was a difficult decision to make, as there are many points in favour of the application but they also need to consider the opinion and concerns of some residents.  Members agreed that the development was overall more beneficial to the village than if the development were not to proceed. Members expressed grave concerns about what would happen to the already deteriorating building/site and there was sufficient evidence to confirm the existing site was no longer viable as a business. Also, that the sustainability of the site was beneficial to the local economy. It was proposed by Cllr Maynard to support the application and recommend approval, this was seconded by Cllr Clarke. Votes for 5, votes against 0. Cllr Armstrong abstained as he does not vote on planning applications due to his professional connection to the planning authority as an architect.
Full decision and comments sent to LDNPA in Appendix A

Meeting closed 8.30 pm
	

	6) Next meeting WEDNESDAY  13TH february NEWTON VILLAGE HALL AT 7.30
	


Appendix A
Response to the LDNPA sent 24/1/19
At a meeting of the Council held on Wednesday 23rd January 2019.  Members spent a considerable amount of time reviewing and discussing this application as you are aware there has been representations from a number of residents in the village for a variety of reasons. 

7/2018/5582 (Resubmission) Lindale Inn change of use from Public house to car sales and office, including demolition and part rebuild.
 

Members agreed that the application is supported by members and the parish council recommends approval by the planning authority.  We feel it meets the criteria of the following policies.

 

CS02 Achieving vibrant and sustainable settlements.
The public house is clearly no longer viable in its present state and we consider that the application has fully justified this factor.

 

CS22 Employment
Whilst the proposed development does not at this time create any further employment opportunities, we believe it sustains the future of the existing 130 employees in these difficult retail times.

 

CS25 and CS28 Protecting the spectacular landscape and the acclaimed historic environment)
In addition, we also have grave concerns about the visual amenity if this disused build continues to remain empty and deteriorates further.  (Members feel that the proposals and plans improve the current appearance of the site and the sympathetic design of the development will contribute to the scope of these policies)

 

Additional comments: -
 

Members would like to make the following points –
We request that the layout of vehicles on the site when it is completed and trading adheres to the layout on Plan 03 revision D dated 06/02/2018.

We would request that we are notified when the application for lighting scheme and illuminated signage are submitted to LDNPA in order that we can review them on the planning portal.

We would request that we are notified when the application for landscaping scheme is submitted to LDNPA in order that we can review them on the planning portal.
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